
 
Audio Associates 

301/577-5882 

 
 
 
 

 
Board of Trustees  

Minutes of July 17, 2018, 
Meeting 

 
 
 
Members Present:  John Hammond, Howard Brown, Jay Cuccia, Jennifer Gilbert-Duran, 
Mark Hartzell, Mary Lu Hughes, Alan Hyatt, Karin McQuade, M. Kathleen Sulick,          
Leroy Wilkison 
 
Member Excused:  Ande Rhodes 
 
Members Absent:  Rick Napolitano, Jim Thomas   
 
Staff Present:  Anne Budowski, Janet Morgan 
  
Guests:  Kim M. Calhoun, Rhett Humphreys, Scott D. Lawson, Mike Shire, Nicole Wall     
 
Recorder:  Lisa Burns, Audio Associates 
 

 
 
The meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Anne Arundel County Retirement and Pension 
System (Board) was called to order at 12:04 p.m. by Mr. Hammond.  
 
Minutes 
 
Mr. Cuccia motioned to accept the minutes of the June 19, 2018, meeting. Mr. Wilkison 
seconded, and the board approved the minutes.    
 

Investment Committee 
 
Westwood   
Kim M. Calhoun, Scott D. Lawson   
 
Westwood is a publicly traded firm with $22 billion in assets under management. The 
LargeCap Value strategy in which the county invests has about $4.1 billion in assets under 
management. Assets have remained constant in the portfolio. Chief Investment Officer Mark 
Freeman, who also serves on the large cap strategy, will leave Westwood in March 2019 after 
20 years of service.    
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The county funded its account in 2006 with $87 million. About $74 million has gone out of 
that account. The current market value is $73 million, meaning the account has enjoyed $60 
million in investment earnings, for an 8.35 percent rate of return annualized since inception, 
said Ms. Calhoun. 
 
The LargeCap Value strategy focuses on high-quality companies that may face some 
skepticism in the market. The firm typically invests in 40 to 60 securities. Westwood uses a 
team-based approach to execute high-conviction investing and take advantage of undervalued 
opportunities. 
 
Consistent performance across all time periods shows the firm’s ability to win during up and 
down markets, said Mr. Lawson. Westwood’s one-year return was 11.93 percent net of fees 
versus 6.77 percent for its benchmark. The firm remains underweight financials compared to 
the benchmark to manage risk. In the industrials sector, the portfolio is slightly ahead of the 
benchmark. Reviewing total returns, Mr. Lawson noted an overweight in utilities. Rising 
interest rates have given Westwood an opportunity as a value manager to purchase utilities that 
can grow organically with 3+ percent dividend yields. 
 
Contributors to return included Boeing, VF Corp and Bank of America. Holdings such as 
CVS, AT&T and Comcast detracted from performance. Looking forward, Westwood expects 
market underpinnings to support its investment style. The portfolio remains concentrated in 
high-return businesses with favorable growth prospects and attractive valuations. 
  
Crescent Capital  
Nicole Wall   
 
Crescent is an independent firm that focuses primarily on below investment grade credit. Since 
its founding in 1991, the firm has seen substantial growth and now has more than $25 billion 
in assets under management. Crescent has about 150 employees in Los Angeles, New York, 
Boston and London. Within its flagship mezzanine strategy, the firm originates securities of 
middle-market companies, primarily in conjunction with private equity sponsors. 
 
The county has invested in Crescent Funds IV, V and VI. Fund IV, a 2006 portfolio, is now in 
wind-down mode following the sale of its last investment, Tourneau, in June. Crescent will 
wrap up a few small equity positions within the next year, said Ms. Wall. The fund had a 1.2 
times return and a 3 percent unlevered, net internal rate of return (IRR). 
 
Fund V, a 2008 vintage fund, focused on service-oriented business sectors that provide high 
cash flow. These sectors included health care, consumer services and business services. The 
portfolio invested $2.9 billion in 33 companies primarily located in North America, with some 
exposure to Western Europe.   
 
Fund V also is coming to the end of its life cycle, with only two large unrealized positions in 
the portfolio as of March 2018. Savers, Inc., a thrift retailer, has faced challenges from     
labor-related issues. Further, 50 percent of its business is in Canada, which creates some 
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currency headwinds, said Ms. Wall. Tank Holding Corp. has shown stable performance 
despite exposure to the U.S. farm sector. The total amount realized in the fund represents 143 
percent of the amount invested. The most recent distribution occurred in April 2018 with the 
sale of Open Link Financial. 
 
Fund VI began investing in 2012, again with a focus on business services, health care and 
consumer services. This portfolio invested $3.8 billion across 34 companies primarily in North 
America. This fund has realized 16 investments in 2018. Berkshire Partners sold SRS 
Distribution in May, which resulted in close to $80 million in proceeds, said Ms. Wall. The 
sale of Packers Sanitation brought in equity proceeds of $29 million. Transunion bought 
Callcredit in June, resulting in a full realization. Crescent will get both its equity and its debt 
back on this company. Managers continue to watch Catalina Marketing Corporation and 
Rockport. The portfolio generates more than $175 million of annual income.      
 
Fund VII, vintage 2016, raised $4.6 billion. Crescent has invested nearly $2 billion so far.   
 
New England Pension Consultants  
Rhett Humphreys    
 
Year-to-date composite returns were down -0.3 percent in the “flash” report for the period 
ending June 30. The report noted one-year returns of 7.5 percent and since-inception numbers 
of 7.7 percent.  
 
The total equity composite had a performance of -1.0 percent year to date. Domestic equity 
reported 3.6 percent for that time period, with a strong performance from Chartwell of 9.5 year 
to date and 22.4 percent for the year. The international equity composite, however, showed -
4.2 percent year to date, and the emerging market equity composite came in last at -7.2 percent 
for the same time period. The dollar hurt non-U.S. performance as local currencies bought into 
the stronger dollar, noted Mr. Humphreys. Tax reform and rising interest rates are driving 
these results.   
 
Rising interest rates also hurt bonds, added Mr. Humphreys. Total fixed income, core fixed 
income and the non-core fixed income composites all reported -1.2 percent year to date. 
BlackRock preserved capital with returns of -0.4 percent versus non-core composite 
benchmark returns of -1.6 percent.  The Loomis Sayles bank loan was up 1.4 percent. Penn 
Capital was up 0.1 percent year to date against a benchmark performance of -0.6 percent. 
PIMCO and its benchmark both saw returns of -5.3 percent, again due to the dollar 
appreciating against local currencies.       
 
In the Global Asset Allocation Composite, Bridgewater posted 1.2 percent year to date. 
Although the all-weather portfolio reported -0.9, the pure alpha hedge fund was up 7.2 percent.  
 
The Investment Committee will meet August 16.  
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Administrative Report 
 
Mike Shire of the Pension Oversight Commission met with the board to discuss the pension 
system’s funding ratios, plans to counter 2018’s lackluster market performance, and the 
funding ratios reported in the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) versus the 
pension valuation reports. Mr. Hammond and Mr. Hartzell agreed to review the details further.  
Mr. Shire provided the questions and invited the board to reply via e-mail. Mr. Shire also 
provided information to Janet Morgan from the Office of Finance.  
 
Anne Budowski noted 168 retirements during the fiscal year that ended June 30, 2018. About 
70 percent of the retirements came out of the employees’ plan. Mr. Hammond noted the 
system is maturing because the county has about 4,000 employees. The election process 
continues to replace Board Member Jay Cuccia. The 401(a) plan is in full effect as of July 1. 
Administrative staff completed eight seminars to inform eligible employees. Ms. Budowski 
will circulate to the board details on two pension-related bills that recently passed the county 
council. 
 
The meeting ended at 1:42 p.m. The next meeting will take place August 21, 2018. 
 

 
 
I hereby certify that, to the best of my knowledge, the foregoing minutes are accurate and 
complete.  
 
 
 
__________________________________                                        ____________________ 
Ande Rhodes                                                                                           Date                  
Secretary to the Board 


